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In my capacity as Chair of the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2012, it is my pleasure to inform the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) that this Working Group concluded the tasks entrusted to it on Wednesday, October 24, 2011.
At its meeting of Tuesday, August 2, 2011, the CAAP decided to establish two working groups to consider the proposed program-budget for 2012: The Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2012, that I, as Vice Chair of the CAAP, have chaired, and the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2012, chaired by Counselor Rodrigo Olsen, Alternate Representative of Chile and Vice Chair of the CAAP.  
The Secretary General sent the proposed program-budget for 2012 to the Permanent Council on August 11, 2011. It was then forwarded to the CAAP pursuant to Article 19.b of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council. That article instructs the CAAP to “examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent.”
Pursuant to its mandate, the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2012 met nine (9) times to analyze and discuss the proposed program-budget for 2012 chapter by chapter.  At each of its meetings, the Working Group heard the arguments adduced by each Secretariat, Department, and Office in defense of its proposed budget. This year a few guideline questions were introduced to facilitate the work of the delegations and of the General Secretariat.

In the course of the meetings, replies were received from each Secretary to the questions posed by this Chair, as requested in Note CAAP/GT/PPP-33/11 and its addendum.  After having heard the initial presentation of each Chapter, the member states asked questions or exchanged comments with the Secretariat’s representative on the topics being discussed. In particular, the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2012 addressed the following matters:

Friday, August 26, 2011

· Review and consideration of Chapter IV:  Secretariat for Legal Affairs (Presentation by Jean Michel Arrighi, Secretary for Legal Affairs)
· Review and consideration of Chapter V:  Secretariat for Multidimensional Security (Presentation by Ambassador Adam Blackwell, Secretary for Multidimensional Security)
· It was during that meeting that the questions contained in document CAAP/GT/PPP-33/11 and its addendum were drawn up and the Secretariats were asked by the Chair to deliver their presentations at the next meeting of the Working Group.  
Tuesday, September 6, 2011
· Review and consideration of Chapters IX and X:  Secretariat for Administration and Finance, Basic Infrastructure and Overheads (Presentation by Gerald Anderson, Secretary of Administration and Finance)
· Review and consideration of Chapter V:  Secretariat for Multidimensional Security (Presentation by Ambassador Adam Blackwell, Secretary for Multidimensional Security)
· Review and consideration of Chapter IV:  Secretariat for Legal Affairs (Presentation by Dante Negro, Director of the Department of  International Law of the Secretariat for Legal Affairs)
Friday, September 9, 2011
· Start of review and consideration of Chapter III:  Autonomous and/or Decentralized Entities: Teleconference with the Office of the Director General of the Inter-American Children’s Institute (IIN) and with the Secretariat of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights
Monday, September 12, 2011
· Review and consideration of Chapter I:  Office of the Secretary General (Presentation by Mr. Ricardo Dominguez, the Secretary General’s Chief of Staff)
Tuesday, September 13, 2011
· Review and consideration of Chapter VI:  Secretariat for Political Affairs (Presentation by Mr. Víctor Rico, Secretary for Political Affairs).
· Review and consideration of Chapter VIII:  Secretariat for External Relations (Presentation by Ambassador Alfonso Quiñónez, Secretary of External Relations)
Monday, September 19, 2011
· Continued review and consideration of Chapter III:  Autonomous and/or Decentralized Entities: Inter-American Defense Board; Executive Secretariat of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights; and Office of the Inspector General.
Friday, September 23, 2011
· Review and consideration of Chapter II:  Office of the Assistant Secretary General (Presentation by Ms. Carmen Lucia de la Pava, the Assistant Secretary General’s Chief of Staff)
· Review and consideration of Chapter VII:  Executive Secretariat for Integral Development (presentation by Jorge Saggiante, Acting Executive Secretary for Integral Development, and Ambassador Alfonso Quiñónez)
· Continued review and consideration of Chapter III:  Autonomous and/or Decentralized Entities:  Secretariat of the Inter-American Committee on Ports; Permanent Secretariat of the Inter-American Commission of Women; Secretariat of the Inter-American Telecommunication Commission; Administrative Tribunal, Pan American Development Foundation; and Trust for the Americas. 
Tuesday, October 11, 2011

· Discussion, final considerations, and conclusions regarding the proposed program-budget of the Organization for 2012
During the meeting of the Working Group on October 11, the Chair presented the delegations with a Table summarizing the explanations of the General Secretariat, chapter by chapter, and urged the delegations to submit any proposed changes they might have to the program-budget submitted by the General Secretariat, while reminding them that, in accordance with the methodology adopted by consensus in the CAAP, "any increase in a budget allocation had of necessity to be accompanied by identification of an offsetting change in another budget item. Accordingly, the Chair proposes that any requests for increases in the budget be accompanied by a proposed cut in another item." 
At the October 20 meeting of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution, this Chair was granted an opportunity to present a Table of amendments to the proposed program-budget presented by the Secretary General.

Based on the comments of the delegations at the October 20 meeting, the Chair made the changes requested by the member states and commented as follows:
1. The table has been technically reviewed and the error in the formula used for the total increase amount, which led to confusion among the delegations, has been corrected.
2. Footnotes have been added to each subprogram in order to clarify their relationship to the amounts under the personnel sections, in both the reduction and increase columns.  In both instances, an explanation is provided of what position or positions the salary cut or increase refers to.
3. It is important to note that the proposals appearing under the heading of personnel, both for reductions and increases, are subject to the SAF providing the actual costs, inasmuch as we only have information available on average costs.
4. A row has been included showing the Reserve Fund that would result from the difference between the total amount cut and the total amount increased, which is US$556,100.
5. The rationale behind the table of amendments to the proposed 2012 OAS program-budget is as follows:
a. The areas where cuts can be made in personnel and non-personnel expenditures are identified.
b. Those amounts are transferred to a common fund or “basket.” 
c. The areas of personnel and non-personnel expenditures slated for reinforcement are identified.
d. The funds or positions are taken out of the “basket” and are allocated to the areas that are slated for reinforcement.
e. The remainder is transferred to the Reserve Fund.
6. Based on the process outlined in the previous section and in response to questions posed by some delegations, it is not possible to identify where an eliminated position, or cut in non-personnel funds, is going to because the positions and the amounts of funds are not reproduced exactly in the area to be strengthened.
7. In the view of the Chair, that there is a majority of delegations that would like to preserve the positions in the Department of International Law, the Department of Legal Cooperation, the Department of Electoral Cooperation and Observation and in the Department of Sustainable Democracy and Special Missions.
8. One course of action to able to achieve this would be to use the proposed amount for transfer into the reserve fund to finance those positions, since the total amount of the proposed position cuts is the same as the proposed amount for strengthening the reserve fund. 
9. With regard to the concern about strengthening the reserve fund, expressed by some delegations, the fund could be replenished once the examination of human resources policy has been completed in the Working Group to Review OAS Programs. It is anticipated that, when that examination process has been completed, the amounts for at least 11 positions could be used to replenish the reserve fund.
10. There is complete consensus on the support to be provided to the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, to the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, and to the Inter-American Committee against Terrorism; in addition, the amounts allocated to strengthen these bodies are consistent with the recommendation that the Permanent Council made to the CAAP at the October 19 meeting.
11. In addition to the above-mentioned areas, the Chair heard statements of interest in strengthening or preserving positions in: 
a. Legal advisory
b. Department of Human Resources
c. Department of Planning and Evaluation
d. CITEL
e. Infrastructure and overhead
f. Office of the Inspector General
g. Two additional positions (P01 and CPR) in the Department of Economic Development and Tourism
h. Maintaining the P05 position in the Biodiversity Unit.
i. Not decreasing the amount in the Regular Fund for the Scholarship Program.
12. The Chair has also heard and been told of expressions of interest in carrying out cuts in the following areas:

a. Office of the Secretary General
b. Department of Effective Public Management
c. Department of Human Resources
d. Unscheduled meetings
e. Cuts in travel for non-essential personnel of the Secretariats and Departments.
13. The Chair requests the delegations to respond to this and any other related topics during the meeting on Monday, October 24. The Chair will follow the methodology of examining each chapter and subprogram for which a cut or increase has been proposed, one by one.
At the meeting on October 24, significant rapprochements were achieved regarding amendments to the proposed program-budget. The delegations did not voice disagreement with proposed increases in funds and/or positions contained in the Table of amendments to the proposed program-budget.


Nor did they express disagreement with the proposed reduction in funds and personnel of the Secretariat for External Relations. They focused in their remarks on restoring positions in the Department of International Law, the Department of Legal Cooperation, the Department of Electoral Cooperation and Observation, the Department of Sustainable Democracy and Special Missions, and the Department of Legal Advice.


In order to restore positions, the delegations agreed to finance four positions from the difference between the approved budget ceiling and the budget ceiling proposed by the General Secretariat. And a fifth position will be financed from the positions of trust that the General Secretariat will eliminate as of January 2012. For the time being, that fifth restored position is, on paper, related to a reduction in the Secretariat of Administration and Finance.


The Working Group concluded its work without arriving at a consensus on this matter. It was decided to continue the discussion and address this issue within the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP).

In concluding its work, the Chair wishes to thank  the Committee Secretary, Mr. Guiillermo Moncayo, publicly for his invaluable and highly professional support of this Chair's endeavors.
This Chair would also like to express its deep appreciation of the staff of the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management working in this room and the interpreters, who greatly facilitated and lightened the work of the Chair.
César Edgardo Martínez Flores
Counselor, Alternate Representative of El SalvadorMERGEFIELD
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